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                    SUMMARY OF ADVISORY COUNCIL OF FACULTY ACF MEETING        
August 10, 2012, 2:00 p.m.

                
          Location:  HEPC Building, 9th floor conference room, Charleston, WV 

	
	STATUS
	
	
	MEMBER                  INSTITUTION
	

	1
	
	
	Regrets
	Betty Dennison 
	Mountwest CTC                                       

	2
	
	
	Regrets
	Mike Lilly
	Bluefield State College

	3
	
	
	Regrets
	Deidre Morrison
	Blue Ridge CTC  

	4
	
	
	Regrets
	Mike Ditchen
	Bridgemont CTC

	5
	
	
	Regrets
	Jack Sheffler
	Concord University

	6
	
	
	Regrets
	Jill Landis
	Eastern  WV CTC

	7
	Present
	
	
	Sue Kelley
	Fairmont State University

	8
	Present
	
	
	Paul Peck, Secretary
	Glenville State College

	9
	
	
	Regrets
	Craig Spaniol
	Kanawha Valley CTC

	10
	
	
	Regrets
	Karen McNealy
	Marshall University

	11
	Present
	
	
	Lucie Refsland, Vice Chair
	New River CTC

	12
	Present
	
	
	Nancy Lawler
	Pierpont CTC

	13
	
	Online 
	
	Fred Jacoby
	Potomac State College of WVU

	14
	Present
	
	
	Sylvia Shurbutt, Chair
	Shepherd University  

	15
	Present
	
	
	Charles Puckett
	Southern WV CTC

	16
	
	
	Regrets
	Erik Root
	West Liberty University

	17
	Present
	
	
	Mark Goldstein
	WV Northern Community College

	18
	
	
	Regrets
	Dave Brown
	WV School of Osteopathic Medicine

	19
	
	
	Regrets
	Rich Ford
	WV State University

	20
	Present
	
	
	Roy Nutter, Legislative  Coordinator
	West Virginia University

	21
	
	
	Regrets
	Louis Roy
	WVU at Parkersburg

	22
	
	
	Regrets
	John David
	WVU Institute of Technology

	23
	
	
	Regrets
	John Linton
	WVU School of Medicine

	
	GUESTS
	
	
	
	

	1
	Present
	
	
	Kathy Butler
	HEPC


Call to Order 
ACF Chair Sylvia Shurbutt called the meeting to order at 2:00 p. m.  After the roll call, it

was determined that a quorum was not present so no binding actions could be taken.  The 

members present discussed the items on the agenda for the meeting.
Retreat Minutes 

Sylvia Shurbutt asked if anyone had comments or corrections on the minutes from the

ACF meetings on July 15 and July 16.  Sylvia noted two corrections on page 3 of the 

minutes of the July 16 meeting.  No further corrections or comments were made. 

The corrected minutes will be emailed to the ACF Listserv.  

Meeting Dates

Sylvia Shurbutt reviewed the tentative schedule of ACF meetings for this academic year.
She will send it again in electronic form to the members.   Sylvia announced that future ACF 

meetings will start at the usual 1:30 p. m. starting times.

Our next meeting will be at WV Northern Community College on October 11, 2012.  

Mark Goldstein reported that he had reserved a room for us.  He is still working on other 

arrangements related to the meeting of the Council of the Community and Technical 

System on the same day at Northern.  

Revised ACF Directory & Listserv
Paul Peck circulated copies of the ACF Directory and the Senate Presidents Directory for 

updates and corrections.  Charles Puckett supplied information concerning the new senate 

president at Southern WV CTC.  The ACF now has current email addresses for 16 of the 
23 schools represented on the ACF.  Craig Spaniol and John David are still listed in the 

ACF Directory but are no longer the ACF representatives for their schools.  Mark 

Goldstein suggested that Paul Peck should contact the academic vice presidents at the

colleges for updated information on ACF representatives and senate presidents.

ACF Discussion of HEPC Meeting 
The HEPC had met in the morning at the Technology Park.  Attached is the ACF interim report presented

at the meeting. Shurbutt expressed approval of Chairman Hendrickson’s reaction to the Governor’s request 
for a 7.5 % reduction in higher education’s State support in FY 2014. [Since a number of financial aid 

programs including PROMISE are likely to be exempt from the proposed cuts,  the overall 7.5 % cut  is 
estimated to translate into an 8.72 % cut in the base budgets of the colleges and universities.]  Chairman 

Hendrickson had noted that State leaders want the colleges to increase the number of college graduates in 
the state, which will enhance  the work force, which will increase the tax base and state revenue, but that 
cannot be done with this drastic cut.  Following his lead, the HEPC had voted to send a letter to the 

Governor asking for the exemption of higher education from the proposed budget reductions.  Sylvia 

Shurbutt will receive an electronic copy of this letter when it is sent and she will share it with us.  Sylvia 

will then draft a letter from the ACF to the Governor in support of the HEPC’s request for exemption from 

the budget reductions.  She asked us to share the letter with our colleagues.  Sue Kelley suggested that we 
send a copy of the ACF’s letter to each legislator.
Roy Nutter mentioned that Chairman Hendrickson had emphasized four goals in his opening remarks:

Securing an RFP for a plan for health insurance which any full time student could enroll in;
Finding ways to reduce health care costs for faculty and staff of the colleges;
Increasing retention rates and graduation numbers;
Developing online core courses.
Mark Goldstein asked if there had been any updates concerning Mountain State University (MSU).  It was noted that Ed Welch, President of the University of Charleston (UC), had spoken at the HEPC meeting.  President Welch indicated that most of the “teach out” for MSU will be done by UC.
Higher Education Updates from Dr. Butler
Dr. Kathy Butler, Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs, was recognized at 2:28 p. m.  She reported that work resulting from MSU’s loss of Higher Learning Commission (HLC) accreditation had consumed a great amount of time for her and other HEPC staff members.  She told us that there were two “teach out” plans for MSU—one is “short term” and the other is a “long term” plan.  She also told us that HLC has not yet approved either plan.  She did note, however, that HLC has already approved certain “flexibilities” which will enable other colleges to help many MSU students to finish their programs.  Dr. Butler said that HEPC had been “blindsided” by UC’s involvement in the situation but she said that it was possible that UC’s involvement may be in the best interests of the Beckley region.  HEPC is still helping many of the 4,700 MSU students who are affected by MSU’s loss of accreditation.
Dr. Butler told us that Series 20 and Series 52 had been approved by HEPC today in final form. Dr. Butler reviewed some of the key points of Series 52, which will govern the annual reauthorization of colleges in the state.  About a dozen data points will be collected for each college as part of the annual reauthorization.  The colleges should already have compiled most of this data for IPEDS or other reports.  Marshall and WVU will submit the same data as the other colleges but both universities will be self-governing in terms of oversight.  The data submitted will be displayed online in a format suitable for consumer use by students and parents.  If the HEPC staff flags a college because of data value(s) which fall outside normal limits, the college will be subject to a second level of review.  The original draft of Series 52 had called for the second level of review to be conducted by compliance teams of “qualified reviewers.”  As a result of comments from independent colleges, the final draft requires that representatives of both public and private colleges will participate on each compliance team.
 
Dr. Butler spoke briefly about the HEPC process for developing its new strategic plan.  The plan will be organized around a simplified set of goals emphasizing Access, Accountability, and Impact.
 
Dr. Butler spoke briefly about the work of the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium.  In October, each state in the Consortium will send one faculty member to a national meeting where work on the actual assessment will be done.  Key questions for secondary and higher education in West Virginia at this point include:
 
                What will the 11th grade assessment look like?
                What does “college readiness” mean?
  What is happening and what will happen with the 12th grade transition courses as a result of the  
                                assessments?
 
Sylvia Shurbutt asked Dr. Butler to provide more detail concerning Chairman Hendrickson’s goal to 
develop online core courses.  Dr. Butler did not see his remark as creating a goal for a common core of general studies throughout the HEPC system.  Instead, she thinks that the Chairman wants general education courses available online with a common portal allowing for easy student access.  She commented that the community and technical colleges are “running” with this idea already.  She mentioned the Core Course Transfer Agreement which will continue to play an important role for students wishing to transfer core coursework within the State systems even when more of the core courses are available online. 
Dr. Butler still hopes to develop a transfer articulation portal.  When it materializes, the portal will be a resource for students, colleges, and the public to see what courses are accepted as equivalent courses across institutions.  It should help to minimize the transfer issues that students seem to experience when transferring from one institution to another within the state.  It will be a source that provides course equivalency information to the student prior to the time he/she chooses to complete courses that he/she may later want to transfer to another institution.  This project is still in the concept stage but she hopes to “bring it to life” within the next year if funding is available. Progress on this project had been slowed during the recent transition period between chancellors. 
Paul Peck asked about the WVROCKS program.  After noting that the name of this program may be changed since the acronym is not helpful in conveying the intent of the program, Dr. Butler reviewed the history and scope of the West Virginia Remote Online Campus Knowledge System (WVROCKS).  This program is an e-learning effort for the Regents BA program.  Bruce Flack had wanted the colleges to develop 300 and 400 level courses which RBA students could take online. About 30 such courses have been developed.  These courses were redesigned to be delivered in a compressed time frame—8 weeks versus the usual 16 weeks.  The courses all meet the standards of Quality Matters for online courses.  Three colleges are piloting the courses this fall.  Although designed with RBA students in mind, the courses are available for other students as well.  Roxanne Humbard is working with the program.  [See page 31 of the HEPC Agenda for its August 10, 2012 meeting for further information.]
 
Sylvia Shurbutt asked Dr. Butler to have ACF involvement if there is any movement toward a common core for general education.
 
Mark Goldstein mentioned Dr. Butler’s interest in “growing” the Great Teachers Seminar program by having similar workshops on some of the college campuses.  He mentioned that there is a meeting each July for training GTS facilitators.  He suggested that candidates for facilitators training could be identified from GTS participants for the last several years.  After training, these facilitators would be able to design similar programs at a single college.  Mark hopes that the State GTS will continue to be supported as long as David Gottshall is able to lead the workshop.  It was noted that funding for GTS was provided for in the HEPC budget approved at today’s meeting.  The budget provides $8,000 for the 2013 GTS which is the same amount as last year.  For 2013, the Commission’s share will be $7,000 and the Council’s share will be $1,000.
 
Dr. Butler concluded her remarks by informing us that Series 23 “Standards and Procedures for Undergraduate Admission” is under review by her office and will probably be revised. 
               
ACF Report: LOCEA meeting (Charles Puckett)
 
Charles Puckett reported on the LOCEA meeting which he and Karen McNealy had attended.  He noted that much of the discussion had centered on the situation at Mountain State University.  Karen had informed the ACF earlier in an email that there had been no discussion of funding incentives or penalties for college completion goals at that LOCEA meeting.
 
Since Dr. Butler had discussed the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium, no further report was given concerning it.
 
Since Dave Brown was not in attendance there was no discussion of the Virginia Code provision allowing employees to participate in experimental drug studies.
 
Since Josh Sword was not in attendance, there was no discussion of issues related to PEIA.
 

Discussion of ACF 5-Year Salary Plan for Faculty Suggested by Chair Hendrickson
Roy Nutter presented some preliminary work he had done toward developing a 5-year salary plan.  On the 

second day of the recent ACF Retreat, HEPC Chair Hendrickson had suggested that the ACF should propose a 5-year salary plan to the Governor and the Legislature.  Roy had calculated a weighted average salary for a higher education faculty member in a West Virginia public institution.  However, he had not yet found the data to calculate a similar average for the SREB. [As outlined in the ACF issues, our plan is designed to “to return West Virginia from 15th to 13th among SREB states” in faculty salaries.  [Emphasis in the original]  He asked about the numbers which should be used in developing the plan.
Some suggestions were offered concerning a sequence of percentage increases in salary for the five years of the plan.  None of these suggestions was considered satisfactory and most of them were close to the historic national annual inflation rate of 2.5% which Roy is using in developing his plan.  Sue Kelley suggested that the ACF might get Josh Sword involved in developing our proposal.  Roy will continue to work on the plan and will make a presentation on it at our October meeting.  The plan the ACF endorses in October will be shared in December, as part of the ACF presentations to the HEPC, CTCCE, and LOCEA .

Brochure and Legislative Agenda

Sylvia Shurbutt initiated a review of the ACF brochure.  Some changes will need to be made to the list of ACF members.  Several changes were made to Panel #5.  The line for “Review & Revision of Minors…”was deleted.  Two bullets pertaining to salary rankings were removed leaving only the statement “West Virginia ranks 15th among the 16 SREB states in faculty salary, which is two places below its ranking a year earlier.”  The graph related to faculty research grants was removed and the information contained in it was moved to a bulleted sentence.  Changes in the organization of the panel were suggested in order to improve appearance and provide greater emphasis on the contrast between the strong faculty response to the completion challenges and the relatively weak level of faculty salaries compared to our SREB counterparts.

Erik Root had told Sylvia that West Liberty University would not be able to print this year’s brochure.  Nancy Lawler and Sue Kelley volunteered to find out if Pierpont CTC and Fairmont State University might produce the brochures cooperatively.   Because some members had not used all of the brochures they received last year, the number of brochures to print was reduced from 5,000 to 4,000.
Sylvia said she would send out over the weekend the current brochure revisions, the ACF Issues which institutions will need to endorse, and the meeting schedule for the year.  Shurbutt also asked that ACF colleagues respond to the data request about the 120/60-hour curricular changes.  By this point in time, all institutions are undergoing curricular review, with a few schools having succeeding in revising the General Studies curriculum, majors, and minors.  However, Roy Nutter, the WVU representative, reminded us that WVU is not planning to reduce its programs to 120 credit hours.  Any current curricular review at WVU is part of their normal review processes.
Charles Puckett reported that Southern WV CTC had endorsed the ACF issues for the 2012-2013 academic year.
Great Teachers Seminar (GTS)

Mark Goldstein distributed copies of the flyer and application for the 2013 Great Teachers Seminar.  He encouraged the ACF members to work with their provosts and/or professional development committees.  Mark also stressed the importance of starting early in the year in our efforts to recruit participants.

Pierpont CTC Evaluation and Contract Plan
Nancy Lawler distributed copies of Pierpont CTC’s new evaluation plan.  She had mentioned this plan at 
the ACF Retreat in July. The Pierpont president has agreed to link the awarding of long term contracts to 

satisfactory faculty performance on the new evaluation.
ACF Secretary Paul Peck took extra copies of Mark’s GTS handouts and Nancy’s handout to mail to the ACF members who were not present.

Next meeting

The next meeting will be at WV Northern Community College on October 11.      
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned by consent of the members at 4:15 p. m.

Respectfully submitted,

Paul Peck, ACF Secretary

ATTACHMENT
Advisory Council of Faculty Report to Higher Education Policy Commission    August 10, 2012


The Advisory Council of Faculty wishes to thank the HEPC for the invitation to report regularly on faculty issues and interests.  After a productive July retreat, we wish to introduce new and returning officers:  Chair Sylvia Bailey Shurbutt (Shepherd), Vice-Chair Lucie Refsland (New River CTC), Secretary Paul Peck (Glenville State College), ACF Legislative Advisory Coordinator Roy Nutter (WVU), and ACF Webmaster & Listserv Coordinator Mike Ditchen (Bridgemont CTC).  The following will give you a preview of Higher Education Faculty issues prior to our December legislatively mandated presentation:

1) Curricular Revision and 120/60-hour “No Time To Waste” Goal:  After an ACF presentation at the retreat last July 2011 on how the 120-hr. mandate could be accomplished, many campuses have undertaken this challenging and revitalizing task, which can only be accomplished through faculty and administrative teamwork.  A complete ACF progress report will be in the December presentation high-lighting progress across the State.
2) Coordinating and Interfacing K-12 and Higher Education—West Virginia and the “Smarter Balance Consortium”:  Carla Williamson (WV Department of Education) and Sarah Beasley (HEPC staff) are helping to coordinate this important initiative, and Higher Education Faculty are involved on the Smarter Balance Committee (see attached report which pulls information from HEPC materials distributed for the June 27 Smarter Balance Higher Education Advisory Council meeting in Charleston).  This initiative comes at a timely convergence of interest and support across the State, including the June 12 Glenville Educational Summit, on the subject of interfacing K-12 and Higher Education (i.e., Glenville White Paper).  One of the most important concepts to come from these K-12/Higher Education coordinating efforts is the premise that creating a “culture of college” must start as early as primary and middle school years so that West Virginia students can begin to understand and accept higher education as a necessary and achievable goal.

3) Faculty Raises and the Legislature:  As you are aware, faculty raises in the State have been generally ignored by the Legislature in past years, putting the burden for raises, merit or otherwise, squarely on the backs of our students through tuition increases.  Two years ago when there was a budget surplus in the State, Presidents were specifically asked not to award salary increases, even when the money was available.  WV is falling further and further behind in faculty salaries, affecting our institutions’ ability to hire and retain new faculty.  Likewise, the serious problem of salary compression for older, productive faculty who continue to serve the State is an associated issue.  Chair Hendrickson has challenged the ACF to come up with a 5-Year Salary Plan to present to the Legislature that we are hoping the HEPC will help us sell to them.   

Report on HEPC Smarter Balanced Higher Education Advisory Council  June 27, 2012 Meeting, HEPC Office, Charleston
What is the Smarter Balanced Consortium?
This is a nationwide consortium of states committed to national standards in public education and to interfacing public with higher education in an effort to reduce the need for remediation at the post-secondary level.  Dianne Bazell represented the Smarter Balanced Consortium at the meeting (see http://www.corestandards.org/), awarded funding from the US Department of Education  to develop an assessment system based on the national Common Core Standards (see English LA, Social Studies, Science, and Math standards at http://www.corestandards.org/).  

These new national standards have been adopted by the State of WV, along with most other states in the country (see http://www.corestandards.org/in-the-states).  This common core will now be a focus of WV public education, and the assessment tools and measures that will be designed will be adopted in WV in lieu of the WESTEST, the 11th grade assessment that now determines whether students go into literacy remediation courses in Math and English in their senior year of high school.  In theory, the new system will reduce the need for post-secondary developmental courses and increase college readiness among graduating high school seniors.  By 2014-15, the Smarter Balanced National Assessments will be completed and used across the country.  See the Ed. Week article “Testing Group Wrestles with ‘College Readiness,’” by Catherine Gewertz, at http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2012/06/22/36collegeready.h31.html?print=1.

What is the WV Smarter Balanced Higher Education Advisory Council?

The WV Higher Education Policy Commission (HEPC) has created a state advisory council to help disseminate information and explore the interfacing of public and higher education regarding the new standards and college readiness.  Carla Williamson represents the WV Department of Education in the project, and Sarah Beasley, who has worked with development of Adult Education in the state, is the point person for the HEPC.  The following represents goals for the Council and next steps:

West Virginia Smarter Balanced Higher Education Advisory Council
[image: image2.png]Objective 2: Strengthen and expand partnerships between higher education
and K-12, including working with and supporting K-12 to advance the work of
the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC).

Objective 3: Provide expertise, advice, and feedback to HEPC, CTCS, and the
national SBAC in the development, implementation, and promotion of SBA.
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Objective 4: Take SBA information back to campuses and to various higher
education advisory groups/councils.





Next Steps…

· HEPC/CTCS will create a WV Smarter Balanced higher education strategic plan and send to council for feedback and suggestions.   This plan will also include some concrete action items for the council.  

· A summary of the June 27, 2012 meeting will be sent to the council, including resources and articles discussed during the meeting.  

· We will provide you with updates from the larger multi-state consortium meetings.  
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